
The 80th Meeting of epi’s Council took place on 23rd

April, 2016 in a pleasant conference room in a hotel in
the middle of Athens. As the meeting was well attended,
the room was rather crowded and it was difficult for the
President to see everyone who wanted to speak.

The President opened the meeting by welcoming the Council
members to Athens and by asking Council to appoint two
scrutineers. These two people deserve a vote of thanks as
they were required to work very hard during the day. The
President then suggested some changes to the agenda, in
particular to move the discussion of the report of the Report-
ing Group up the agenda to give more time for discussion
before voting. The agenda as amended was approved.

There was then a discussion of the Minutes of the last
meeting and various minor amendments were proposed
and agreed. The action points arising from the Minutes
were reviewed. Although all points were being actively
pursued, they have not all been resolved and so they will
be dealt with at the next Council meeting. The Treasurer
pointed out that there is the possibility to use a central
travel agency to book flights to all epi meetings and
encouraged Council members to use this as it reduces
administration costs for epi. The Treasurer asked Council

members to provide feedback on this facility. It was pointed
out that there was a discussion of disciplinary matters at
the previous Council meeting and that this will require an
amendment of a previous Council decision.

The President presented his report and in particular referred
to the meeting of the Partnership for Quality (PfQ) which
had recently taken place. At this, the President of the EPO,
Mr. Batistelli, indicated that he would like to address epi’s
Council and so it will be arranged for him to do so at the
next Council meeting. It was noted that Mr. Batistelli had
referred to the PfQ meeting on his blog and it was sug-
gested that epi should also make available its account of
the PfQ meeting.

Council then turned to the report of the Reporting Group,
which had put forward a proposal for reducing the size of
Council. The Secretary General also put forward a proposal.
There was a lively debate, as is reported in this edition
elsewhere, but no vote was taken at that time.

Council then received a report from the Electoral Commit-
tee which related in particular to electronic voting. This is
a very important topic as a new Council has to be elected
next year and it is necessary to have all the arrangements
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in place so that this can happen smoothly. As part of mak-
ing the arrangements, Council also elected a new Electoral
Committee by unanimity.

The Secretary General gave his report and noted that the
new website is up and running but still needs some fine
tuning, in particular to facilitate access to documents. He
also indicated the dates and locations for the next Board
and Council meetings. Some problems with the Annual
Report were raised and will be considered by the Secretary
General.

The Treasurer presented his report and explained that the
deficit will not be as large as had been projected. Some of
the costs for the new server had been moved to the current
year, the Treasurer had been able to reclaim VAT not only
from Germany but also from other EU countries and there
had been less committee meetings than had been allowed
for. The external auditors were reported to be satisfied with
the state of epi’s finances. The Treasurer indicated that it
was envisaged that there would need to be further expen-
diture to modernise the IT systems in the Secretariat, in par-
ticular to add a CMS and to complete the server upgrade.

The Treasurer reported that there is a problem with the
process for removing members who do not pay their sub-
scription and that this could be solved by amending Rule
154 and epi’s Disciplinary Rules. This was discussed and a
number of suggestions to assist in dealing with the problem
were made. (It would help the situation greatly if any epi
member who changes employment informs the EPO
promptly of his or her new address details.) Council agreed
in principle that Rule 154 and the Disciplinary Rules should
be changed and left it to the relevant Committees to work
out the details.

The Treasurer reported that, following a discussion in the
last Board meeting, he had investigated the possibility of
finding a provider of PII for any epi member who needs it.
He has identified one provider but further work is needed.
He proposed that a Working Group, under the leadership
of the Deputy Treasurer, be formed. This was agreed by
Council.

The Chairman of the epi Finances Committee then made
his report which generally approved of epi’s financial posi-
tion while, at the same time, making his usual helpful
remarks about certain aspects, for which the Treasurer was
grateful.

The Internal Auditors then gave an illustrated presentation
and had a proposal for amendment of Article 22 of the
Bye-Laws. This was deferred until the next Council meeting.
The Internal Auditors proposed that the Treasurer be dis-
charged (not from a gun but from his liability for the finan-
cial affairs of epi). After a few points had been raised and
a few questions answered, this was unanimously agreed
by Council.

Council then returned to the lively and informative debate
on the proposals for reduction in the size of Council but,
again, with no vote.

The Chairman of the By-Laws Committee then presented
proposals for changes to the By-Laws following decisions
made at previous Council meetings. All the changes were
approved by Council.

There was a discussion of the professional titles which epi
members could use in various EPC member states. Most
of these were accepted but there remained a minor prob-
lem with the Dutch designation and a more major problem
with the designation to be used by German-speaking Swiss
epi members. More discussion on this point will be carried
out before the next Council meeting.

It was then the turn of the Chairman of the Litigation
Committee to report. He referred to the changes in the
Committee’s terms of reference and the UPC. In particular,
he referred to ceilings on costs, which did not seem to
account for the use of experts, and the mechanism for
opting out of the jurisdiction of the UPC, which seemed
to be too user-friendly, and the Code of Conduct which is
in the process of being finalised. Council agreed that the
Litigation Committee should continue to pursue its points
with the Preparatory Committee. There was also reference
to the EU Consultation on the Enforcement Directive to
which epi should reply.

The Chairman of the Professional Conduct Committee
reported on the work being carried out to change epi’s
Code of Conduct to take account of the UPC and on the
work being done on the UPC Code of Conduct.

Council then voted on the proposals for reducing the size
of Council, both of which were rejected.

The President then reported on matters relating to the
EQE and proposals which are in the very early stages of
consideration. There are no formal proposals for any
changes to the EQE. One point which was raised was
whether there was a need for candidates whose native
language is not one of the official languages of the EPO
to be given more time when writing their answers. The
general feeling was that this should be done but that it
should be ensured that the examinations do not become
more bulky and remain at the same level of difficulty as at
present. There was also a discussion of the new system of
pre-registration. This will be considered by the relevant
people in epi before the next Council meeting. Also, PEC
will issue a note on the subject. It was agreed that the epi
members of the Supervisory Board would continue to
report on developments of the EQE at Council meetings.

Council agreed that epi members in Belgium could carry
out a ballot to determine whether Belgium should
become a unitary constituency.
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The Chairman of the Online Communications Commit-
tee reported again on the problems with the e-Drex. It
appears that the EPO has accepted that there are prob-
lems with this and that they will be presenting proposals
for dealing with it. There was also a discussion of
whether the EPO could dispense with the use of telefax.
However, it appears that what the EPO wants to do is

to dispense with the use of printed copies from telefax
machines and store sent documents only in electronic
form.

The Secretary General then summarised the decisions
and actions points arising from the meeting and the Pres-
ident closed a long and interesting meeting.

epi Biotech Committee Position Paper Concerning 
Purpose/Function Limited Protection of Nucleic Acid Sequences 
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1. An overview was made of the national laws in the
EPC contracting states on nucleic acids (see Annex). 

2. In three countries namely France, Germany and Italy
there is purpose/function limited protection for nucleic
acid sequences set forward for national patent appli-
cations filed in these countries. At least in France and
Germany, national patents applications for these inven-
tions are rarely filed.

3. In Switzerland/Liechtenstein there is no literal purpose
or function limitation of the protection of nucleic acid
sequences in the patent law. However, the examination
guidelines suggest to grant a patent only for those
parts of a nucleic acid sequence derived by technical
means from a naturally occurring sequence, that per-
form the purpose or function mandatorily disclosed in
the specification as filed.

4. In Luxemburg DNA sequences are considered as
chemical compounds. However, national patent appli-
cations for these inventions are rarely filed. The LU
law specifies that only an invention constituting a
technical application of a function of an element of
the human body may be protected by a patent. This
protection shall cover the element of the human body
only to the extent necessary to the realization and
the exploitation of this particular use. Such use must
be disclosed in the patent application in a concrete
and precise manner. 
The French law seems more restrictive than the LU
law, as the French law excludes from patentability
“d) the total or partial sequences of a gene taken
as such”. There is no equivalent to this in the LU
law.  

5. In Poland since December 1, 2015 new regulations
came into force which define the requirement of
specifying the function of a claimed gene in inde-
pendent patent claim according to our PL member.

The effects of the new
regulations have not
been tested before
administrative and civil
courts. 

6. In general, the epi
Biotech Committee is of
the opinion that pur-
pose-bound protection
for patentable nucleic
acid molecules should
not be introduced for EP
patents. The EPC has no rules which point in this
direction. There is no need to treat nucleic acid mol-
ecules any different than other types of compounds
in terms of available patent protection and such a
different treatment would be unfair to innovators in
biotechnology and contrary to art 27 of TRIPS provi-
sions which establishes the principle of non-discrim-
ination as to the type of invention and field of tech-
nology.

7. The contribution to the art of an inventor who
invents a new compound with a useful
practical/technical application is not only that useful
practical/technical application but also the new com-
pound itself. The inventor’s disclosure of the new
compound enables others to make new and further
inventions with that same compound, e.g. other
useful applications of the compound, which would
not have been possible had the first inventor not
disclosed the compound. New applications that may
be discovered by others following the disclosure of
a new compound by a first inventor may also be eli-
gible for protection even in cases where absolute
protection of the compound has been granted. This
allows the further progress of science and technol-
ogy and is an important justification for absolute
product protection.

Ann De Clercq


